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Position of the Alzheimer’s Association, Greater Maryland and National Capital Area chapters on 
 

SB 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for 
Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding 

 

Position: SUPPORT 
 

=== 
February 13, 2020 

 
Dear Chairman Pinsky and Vice-Chair Kagan, 

 
This letter is in support of SB 501: Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program 

for Physicians and Physician Assistants, sponsored by Senators Griffith and Hershey.  This 
legislation includes provisions which: transfers oversight of the Maryland Loan Assistance 
Repayment Program to the Department of Health; requires an annual report on the program; and 
restores funding to at least $750,000, to support additional medical specialists in high need areas. 

 
There are currently over 110,000 Marylanders, and countless other caregivers, who face 

the cruel impacts of Alzheimer’s Disease and related dementia. That number is expected to grow 
by over 18 percent in the next five years. As our state faces this dramatic increase, there is a 
significant shortage of medical specialists—including geriatricians—to care for them.  

 
Geriatricians are primary care physicians who have additional training in geriatrics, and 

are typically prepared to manage multiple chronic conditions. Only a small percentage of 
healthcare professionals enter geriatrics because of the extra years of training required, and its 
comparatively low reimbursement rates to other medical specialties, as Medicare is typically its 
primary payer (as opposed to traditional private healthcare insurance). With the heavy burden of 
student loan debt medical students face upon graduation, there are disincentives to choose a 
career in geriatrics, and a workforce gap has emerged.  

 
The Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program (MLARP) can make a difference and 

encourage more geriatricians to be educated in Maryland, and stay in Maryland to provide care. It 
will make a difference because MLARP awardees allows providers to practice in a rural or 
medically underserved area (MUA); there are 46 MUAs in Maryland, which are based on factors 
including a high number of senior citizens. As one out of three seniors dies of dementia, 
incentives for geriatric care in areas where they are concentrated matter.    

 
I urge a favorable report on SB 501. If you have any questions, please contact our 

Director of Government Relations Eric Colchamiro at ercolchamiro@alz.org.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Cass Naugle 
Executive Director 
Alzheimer’s Association, Greater Maryland Chapter 
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Domain Inputs Strategies Outputs Outcomes

Ultimate Goal: Kids are safe and nurtured, families are strong and resilient, and neighborhoods are connected and thriving through a 
collaborative primary prevention approach in the Bester community. 

San Mar Family 
Bester Community of Hope (BCOH):
* Executive Director
* Care Coordinator
* Executive Council
* Sustainability Committee
* External Evaluator
* Interns/ Volunteers
Funding Sources
Community Partners 

  

 

 Target Population: Children and families in the Bester neighborhood.

FAMILIES Clinical  Family Support Worker
Lead Family Support Worker
Family Support Worker
Parent Advisory Committee
Substance Exposed Newborn Care 
Team

NEIGHBORHOOD

SCHOOLS

Neighborhood Partnership Coord.
Community Advisory Board
Neighborhood Ambassadors
Volunteers
South End Faith Network
Director of Education
Site Coordinators
Program Support Staff
Education Steering Committee
Teachers/ Facilitators
 

Parent, resident, student, and 
stakeholder voice via committees
Personnel & financial 
management
Data collection & reporting
Capacity building
Partnership agreements
BCOH active role in partner 
initiatives (e.g. Homeless Coalition)
Child Fatality Prevention Team

Community Triage Services:
 

* Check and Connect
* S.T.E.P.S
* S.A.F.E.-T.
 

Primary Prevention Opportunities
* Parent Cafes
* H.O.P.E.
* That Family Thing
 

BESTER COMMUNITY OF HOPE Logic Model Diagram 

Neighborhood Leadership
Neighborhood Development
Environmental Improvements
Walking School Bus
Community Data Portal

South End 21- After-school Program
Trauma Informed school culture
School based health center
Therapeutic Mentoring

# of committee meetings
# of new & existing partnerships
Surveys by domain
Development or expansion of 
funding mechanisms
# of hours provided by interns/ 
volunteers
# of active partnerships
# of initiative meetings/ events 
attended/ participated in

Families and communities are 
meeting their own needs
Decrease incidents of maltreatment
Decrease child fatality
Increase protective factors
Increase use of data driven decision-
making 
Increase overall well-being

# of families served
Characteristics of families served
# of service connections
# of services provided
PAPF scores (pre/ post)
FAST scores (pre/ post)
# of families transitioned/ reason
# of CPS reports made
# of group sessions provided
# of incidents of maltreatment in 
neighborhood
# of children removed & served in 
foster care

Increase family protective factors & 
parental capacities
Decrease incidents of maltreatment
Decrease utilization of foster care
Decrease child fatality
 

# of community events
# of Neighborhood Ambassadors
# of impact projects
# of citizens leaders trained
Data access

Decrease in violent crimes
Increase in citizen leadership
Increase in informal/ natural supports
Increase in resident sense of well-
being

 Increase school attendance
Increase child school attachment and 
performance
Increase parental connections 
Increase positive school culture

COLLECTIVE 
IMPACT

# of children served
# of partnerships
Participation in family events
# of trainings provided
# of individual/ group sessions
 

Assumptions
All people have inherent worth & 
strengths therefore must have 
equitable access to opportunities.
 

Families are the experts and 
forward motion is a choice.
 

Relationships are the primary agent 
of change because we are 
hardwired to connect. 
 

Protective factors prevent and/or 
mitigate risk factors.
 

People can work together which will 
maximize effectiveness and 
efficiency. 
 

Trauma significantly impacts  
individual, family, and community 
well-being.
 

BCOH staff will adhere to their 
responsibilities as mandated 
reporters and public child welfare 
will assume the primary role in 
ensuring child safety (e.g. 
investigations)
 

Primary prevention activities can 
mitigate stigma associated with 
accessing support
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Neighborhood

Parenting Education 
& Support

 

Cupcakes & 
Convo

Caring School 
Communities

 

Schools

Walking School Bus

Family Day

Families

Home Visiting 
Family Support

Parent Advisory 
Comm. 

Community 
Adv. Bd. 

Neighborhood 
Leadership

Block Party
Babypalooza

School-Based 
Health Centers

Neighborhoods First 
Groups

Environmental 
Projects

Substance Exposed 
Newborns Care 

Efforts

Family Support Workers

Neighborhood Partnership Coordinator

 

Director of Education Services

H.O.P.E

21st Century Community 
Learning Centers: South End 21

Therapeutic Mentoring

Community 
Trainings

 

www.besterhope.org

 

Centralized 
Data Portal

 

Community Coffee Hour

A collective impact model 
focused on prevention with a 

place-based strategy for 
positive outcomes for the 

children and families located in 
the Bester Elementary School 
neighborhood in Hagerstown, 

Maryland.

Small Therapeutic Groups

 

www.sanmarhope.org

 

Well-being of Children,
Families, & Communities
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TO: The Honorable Paul Pinsky, Chair 
Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs 
 
 

FROM: Elizabeth A. Hafey 
Assistant Director, State Affairs 
John Hopkins University and Johns Hopkins Medicine  
 

DATE: February 13, 2020 
 
Johns Hopkins supports Senate Bill 501 Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program 
for Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding.  SB 501 will 
improve the efficiency of the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians 
and Physician Assistants (Program) and enhance Maryland’s ability to respond to a growing 
demand for primary care physicians in underserved and rural areas. This bill seeks to restore 
the funding to, at least, the fiscal year 2016 level of $750,000.   
 
Loan repayment is an immensely effective recruitment and retention tool for primary care 
physicians.  Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine makes every attempt to minimize 
tuition costs for medical students.  Nevertheless, most medical students graduate with 
substantial debt, and subsequently face additional years of training and mounting expenses.  
Loan forgiveness programs have proven to attract physicians to shortage areas and to 
specialties that are in short supply, such as primary care.  Otherwise, many physicians will 
continue to choose higher paying specialties.  Johns Hopkins strongly supports efforts to 
employ this strategy in order to meaningfully and quickly begin to have an impact on the 
physician workforce shortages affecting Maryland citizens.   
 
Maintaining or bolstering the debt reduction options for physicians will encourage physicians 
to enter primary care.  Over the years, primary care physician (family medicine, internal 
medicine, pediatrics, geriatrics, emergency medicine, and psychiatry) shortages have worsened, 
and will only continue to deteriorate.  The national primary care physician shortage causes all 
health systems, including Johns Hopkins, to have continual vacancy rates that is usually five 
to ten percent.  Consequently, these issues disproportionately affect medically underserved 
areas. For example, at least seven of Johns Hopkins Community Physician (JHCP)’s sites have 
the designation as a Primary Care Health Professional Shortage Area and/or is medically 
underserved area.  Those sites include East Baltimore Medical Center, Canton, Johns Hopkins 
Bayview, Remington, Brandywine, Westminster, and Greater Dundalk.  Recruitment can be 
very challenging at these sites.  Sometimes, filling these vacancies may take up to two years.    
 
Furthermore, this primary care shortage disrupts access to patient care, affects the quality of 
patient care, and can negatively impact the remaining health care providers. Having fewer 
physicians for more patients may result in safety concerns for the patient.  This may lead to 
higher use of urgent care or emergency services.  Ultimately, continuing to bolster this 

SB 501 
Favorable 
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Program will enable Johns Hopkins to attract and retain primary care physicians in shortage 
areas.   
 
Johns Hopkins urges a favorable report on Senate Bill 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance 
Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and 
Funding.   

  
cc: Members of the Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs  
Senator Paul G. Pinsky  
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Senate Bill 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and 

Physician Assistants - Administration and Funding 

 

Position: Support 

February 13, 2020 

Senate Education, Health & Environmental Affairs Committee 

 

MHA Position 

 

Maryland’s 61 nonprofit hospitals and health systems care for millions of people each year, 

treating 2.3 million in emergency departments and delivering more than 67,000 babies. The 

108,000 people they employ are caring for Maryland around-the-clock every day—delivering 

leading edge, high-quality medical service and investing a combined $1.75 billion in their 

communities, expanding access to housing, education, transportation, and food. 

 

Recruiting and retaining a robust workforce is a major factor in the vitality of hospitals and 

health systems, the success of the Maryland Model and our ability to ensure all Marylanders 

have access to the care they need. That is why hospital leaders identified workforce as the No. 1 

fieldwide priority to promote the health and well-being of our communities. By 2030, many of 

Maryland’s 24 jurisdictions are projected to have shortages in primary care and mental health 

providers.i Despite having world-renowned medical schools here, we are a net exporter of 

physicians—losing 60% of our medical graduates every year.  

 

Since 1992, Maryland has participated in the Health Resource and Service Administration’s 

federal grant program which incentives physicians and physician assistants to practice in 

federally-designated health professional shortage areas (HPSAs). In exchange for a two-year 

service commitment, eligible providers can receive thousands of dollars to pay back their student 

loan debt.ii States can apply for up to $1 million to administer their own State Loan Repayment 

Program (SLRP) but must match every federal dollar received. Since the SLRP is a mix of 

federal and state funds, Maryland allocates funding for this program first. Any remaining 

funding is allocated to the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program (MLARP). SLRP 

applicants must comply with federal eligibility criteria. In contrast, the state has the flexibility to 

broaden the applicant pool and address specific workforce shortages by allowing additional 

physician specialties, such as emergency physicians, and sites such as medically underserved 

areas.  

 

Senate Bill 501 is an investment in keeping physicians trained in Maryland, working in 

Maryland—improving access to care, especially in rural and underserved areas. Maryland has 

seen promising results. A 2017 survey showed 83% of loan assistance recipients stayed in state 

or at their current site after completing their two-year service requirement.iii Unfortunately, 

contributions to MLARP have decreased from the original funding level to $400,000 despite 

growing demand and a high number of eligible applicants. This means the state is not capturing 

http://www.caring4md.org/


Page 2 

 

 

the additional $600,000 federal dollars that could be used to attract and keep physicians. In fiscal 

years 2019 and 2020, more than 100 eligible applicants were denied loan assistance due to lack 

of funding.  

 

Choosing to increase funding now allows the state to take full advantage of the federal matching 

dollars for the next four-year grant award in 2022. Currently, the state contributes funding 

annually, either through an appropriation by the Governor or through the Maryland Board of 

Physicians’ licensure and renewal fees.iv Although at one time, utilization of the hospital rate 

setting system was considered a potential funding source, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid 

Services rejected this request. The Total Cost of Care Model prohibits the rate setting system 

from being used for this purpose as referenced in Section 8.a.iii.2. However, hospitals are 

committed to working with the state to explore alternative, long-term funding sources. SB 501 

would support this next step by establishing a stakeholder work group to explore ways to expand 

the program while ensuring funding sustainability.  

 

This legislation would also centralize oversight of the loan repayment program which is 

currently shared between MDH and the Maryland Health Education Commission. Transitioning 

the program to be solely under MDH will improve the state’s efficiency and make it easier to 

navigate for physicians. Since a majority of the administrative functions are already handled by 

MDH, this is expected to be a seamless transition.  

 

Passage of SB 501 would allow the state to leverage a powerful, existing program to retain and 

recruit primary care, behavioral health and other specialty physicians—expanding access to care 

in underserved and rural areas. We are asking the state to invest in our health care workforce. By 

doing so, we are also investing in the health of all Marylanders.  

 

For these reasons, we urge a favorable report. 

 

For more information, please contact: 

Nicole Stallings 

Nstallings@mhaonline.org 

i IHS Markit. (September 20, 2018). Maryland Primary Care and Selected Specialty Health Workforce Study: Study 

Methods and Findings  
ii Health Resources & Services Administration. (February 28, 2018). State Loan Repayment Program (SLRP): 

Notice of Funding Opportunity  
iii Maryland Department of Health, Office of Workforce Development. (n.d.). HRSA 18-011 State Loan Repayment 

Program, CFDA No. 93.165 
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SB501 - Maryland Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration 
and Funding 
Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee – February 13, 2020  
Testimony of Martha D. Nathanson, Vice President, Government Relations and Community Development, 
LifeBridge Health 
Position: SUPPORT 
______________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
I am writing in strong SUPPORT of SB501. LifeBridge Health is a regional health system comprising Sinai 

Hospital of Baltimore, Levindale Geriatric Center and Hospital in Baltimore; Northwest Hospital, a 

community hospital in Baltimore County; Carroll Hospital, a sole community hospital in Carroll County, and; 

Grace Medical Center in Baltimore (formerly Bon Secours Hospital). Sinai Hospital, our flagship center, is an 

“independent academic medical center (IAMC).” In addition to graduate medical education provided at 

teaching hospitals and integrated delivery systems that are either owned by or affiliated with medical 

schools, physician education is thriving at institutions  affiliated with, but not governed by, medical schools.  

It is helpful to think of IAMCs as hybrid entities - community hospitals and systems sponsoring medical 

residency programs fully accredited by the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME).   

This hybrid type of provider brings a level of care that otherwise may not be accessible – from primary care 

to specialty and subspecialty care, including research. The intense “real world” focus on translational 

diagnosis/prognosis/treatment rather than on pure science and lab work assures enhanced access.  Sinai 

Hospital operates residency programs in the following practice areas: 

• General Surgery 

• Internal Medicine  

• Obstetrics and Gynecology 

• Ophthalmology 

• Pediatrics 

• Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation 

While each area provides specialty and tertiary care, three of the areas – Internal Medicine, Obstetrics and 
Gynecology, and Pediatrics – focus on primary care.  Residents are a key element of staffing at ALL of our 
facilities, either providing direct patient care or consults as needed, those being done either in person or 
through telehealth.  They are joined in patient care by physician assistants, nurses and various types of 
technical personnel, as well as community physicians who practice at all our hospitals.  The residents, 
physicians and physician assistants so noted will benefit from the opportunities presented in SB501, and 
given the nature of our work in medically underserved communities such as West and Northwest Baltimore 
City as well as parts of Western Baltimore County, will be incentivized to remain in Maryland to continue to 
serve these communities.   

For all the above stated reasons, we request a FAVORABLE report for SB501. 

http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/Sinai/SinaiHospitalGeneralSurgeryResidencyProgram.aspx
http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/Sinai/SinaiHospitalObstetricsandGynecologyResidencyProg1.aspx
http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/Sinai/SinaiHospitalOphthalmologyResidencyProgram.aspx
http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/Sinai/ChildrensHospitalatSinaiPediatricResidencyProgram.aspx
http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/Sinai/SinaiHospitalPhysicalMedicineandRehabilitationResi.aspx
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EHEA  2-13-2020 

10980 Grantchester Way 

Columbia, MD 21044 

410.772.6500 PHONE 

410.715.3754 FAX 

medstarhealth.org 

SB 501 - Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and 
 Physician Assistants - Administration and Funding 

 
Position:  Support 

Bill Summary 
 
SB 501 would improve the efficiency of the state’s loan repayment program and enhance Maryland’s 
ability to respond to a growing demand for physicians and physician assistants in the underserved 
areas by: 
 
• Centralizing oversight of the Loan Assistance Program to Maryland Department of Health  
• Evaluating opportunities to expand loan repayment assistance to first- and second-year medical 

residents so physicians trained in Maryland stay in Maryland 
• Restoring funding to at least the fiscal year 2016 level of $750,000 
 
Position Rationale 
 
Since 1992 Maryland has received federal funding to operate a State Loan Repayment Program 
(SLRP).  The program helps primary care and behavioral health care providers pay off their student 
loans in exchange for a commitment to work in health workforce shortage areas for a minimum of 
two years. States participating in this program must contribute funds to match each federal dollar 
received.  Failing to provide those matching dollars leaves federal dollars on the table, up to $1 million 
can be requested. 
 
The Maryland LARP promotes the expansion of the workforce needed to ensure that all Marylanders 
have access to a primary care.  Currently, debt incurred by pursuing medical training (including leading 
up to, during and following medical school) serves as a barrier to addressing access challenges.  To 
address these workforce challenges, Medstar Health supports efforts that assist in reducing the debt 
burden caused by those practitioners choosing to work in workforce shortage areas.  
 
Prior to 2016, significantly more funds were available for the program.  State funding for the Maryland 
LARP program decreased from $750,000 to its current level of $400,000 today.  This decline has 
meant that in FY 2019 and FY 2020 there were more applicants who met eligibility criteria but were 
denied due to lack of funding. 
 
This bill would streamline the administrative process by having only one regulatory agency with 
oversight for this program, and this bill restores this program to previous funding levels of $750,000 
which allows the state to draw down more federal money and thus provide more funding for 
physicians. 
 
For the above stated reasons, MedStar Health requests a favorable report. 
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Senate Bill 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and 

Physician Assistants - Administration and Funding 

 

Position: Support 

February 13, 2020 

Senate Education, Health & Environmental Affairs Committee 

 

MHA Position 

 

Maryland’s 61 nonprofit hospitals and health systems care for millions of people each year, 

treating 2.3 million in emergency departments and delivering more than 67,000 babies. The 

108,000 people they employ are caring for Maryland around-the-clock every day—delivering 

leading edge, high-quality medical service and investing a combined $1.75 billion in their 

communities, expanding access to housing, education, transportation, and food. 

 

Recruiting and retaining a robust workforce is a major factor in the vitality of hospitals and 

health systems, the success of the Maryland Model and our ability to ensure all Marylanders 

have access to the care they need. That is why hospital leaders identified workforce as the No. 1 

fieldwide priority to promote the health and well-being of our communities. By 2030, many of 

Maryland’s 24 jurisdictions are projected to have shortages in primary care and mental health 

providers.i Despite having world-renowned medical schools here, we are a net exporter of 

physicians—losing 60% of our medical graduates every year.  

 

Since 1992, Maryland has participated in the Health Resource and Service Administration’s 

federal grant program which incentives physicians and physician assistants to practice in 

federally-designated health professional shortage areas (HPSAs). In exchange for a two-year 

service commitment, eligible providers can receive thousands of dollars to pay back their student 

loan debt.ii States can apply for up to $1 million to administer their own State Loan Repayment 

Program (SLRP) but must match every federal dollar received. Since the SLRP is a mix of 

federal and state funds, Maryland allocates funding for this program first. Any remaining 

funding is allocated to the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program (MLARP). SLRP 

applicants must comply with federal eligibility criteria. In contrast, the state has the flexibility to 

broaden the applicant pool and address specific workforce shortages by allowing additional 

physician specialties, such as emergency physicians, and sites such as medically underserved 

areas.  

 

Senate Bill 501 is an investment in keeping physicians trained in Maryland, working in 

Maryland—improving access to care, especially in rural and underserved areas. Maryland has 

seen promising results. A 2017 survey showed 83% of loan assistance recipients stayed in state 

or at their current site after completing their two-year service requirement.iii Unfortunately, 

contributions to MLARP have decreased from the original funding level to $400,000 despite 

growing demand and a high number of eligible applicants. This means the state is not capturing 

http://www.caring4md.org/
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the additional $600,000 federal dollars that could be used to attract and keep physicians. In fiscal 

years 2019 and 2020, more than 100 eligible applicants were denied loan assistance due to lack 

of funding.  

 

Choosing to increase funding now allows the state to take full advantage of the federal matching 

dollars for the next four-year grant award in 2022. Currently, the state contributes funding 

annually, either through an appropriation by the Governor or through the Maryland Board of 

Physicians’ licensure and renewal fees.iv Although at one time, utilization of the hospital rate 

setting system was considered a potential funding source, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid 

Services rejected this request. The Total Cost of Care Model prohibits the rate setting system 

from being used for this purpose as referenced in Section 8.a.iii.2. However, hospitals are 

committed to working with the state to explore alternative, long-term funding sources. SB 501 

would support this next step by establishing a stakeholder work group to explore ways to expand 

the program while ensuring funding sustainability.  

 

This legislation would also centralize oversight of the loan repayment program which is 

currently shared between MDH and the Maryland Health Education Commission. Transitioning 

the program to be solely under MDH will improve the state’s efficiency and make it easier to 

navigate for physicians. Since a majority of the administrative functions are already handled by 

MDH, this is expected to be a seamless transition.  

 

Passage of SB 501 would allow the state to leverage a powerful, existing program to retain and 

recruit primary care, behavioral health and other specialty physicians—expanding access to care 

in underserved and rural areas. We are asking the state to invest in our health care workforce. By 

doing so, we are also investing in the health of all Marylanders.  

 

For these reasons, we urge a favorable report. 

 

For more information, please contact: 

Nicole Stallings 

Nstallings@mhaonline.org 

i IHS Markit. (September 20, 2018). Maryland Primary Care and Selected Specialty Health Workforce Study: Study 

Methods and Findings  
ii Health Resources & Services Administration. (February 28, 2018). State Loan Repayment Program (SLRP): 

Notice of Funding Opportunity  
iii Maryland Department of Health, Office of Workforce Development. (n.d.). HRSA 18-011 State Loan Repayment 

Program, CFDA No. 93.165 
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Note: The Maryland Health Care Commission is an independent State agency, and the position of the Commission 
may differ from the position of the Maryland Department of Health.   

                TDD FOR DISABLED 
   TOLL FREE                        MARYLAND RELAY SERVICE 
1-877-245-1762                                   1-800-735-2258 

 
 
 
 
 

 Andrew N. Pollak, MD               Ben Steffen 
           CHAIRMAN                            EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
                                    MARYLAND HEALTH CARE COMMISSION 

 

                                                    4160 PATTERSON AVENUE – BALTIMORE, MARYLAND 21215 
                                                              TELEPHONE:  410-764-3460     FAX:  410-358-1236 

 
 

 
 

2020 SESSION 
POSITION PAPER 

 
 

BILL NO:  S.B. 501 
COMMITTEE: Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs 
POSITION:  SUPPORT  

 
TITLE:  Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician 
Assistants - Administration and Funding 
 
BILL ANALYSIS: Transferring oversight of the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment 
Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants from the Office of Student Financial Assistance 
within the Maryland Higher Education Commission to the Maryland Department of Health; 
requiring the Department, on or before a certain date each year, to submit a certain report to the 
General Assembly; altering certain provisions of law related to funding for the Program; 
requiring the Comptroller, in certain fiscal years, to distribute certain fees in a certain manner for 
a certain purpose if the Governor does not include a certain amount of funding for the Program 
in the State budget; requiring the Comptroller to distribute certain fees to the Board of Physicians 
Fund if the Governor includes in the State budget a certain amount of funding for the Program; 
requiring the Department to convene a certain workgroup; providing for the duties of the 
workgroup; requiring the workgroup to submit a certain report to the General Assembly on or 
before a certain date; and other changes generally relating to the Maryland Loan Assistance 
Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants. 
 
POSITION AND RATIONALE: 
The Maryland Health Care Commission (the “Commission”) supports Senate Bill 501 for two 
reasons: 1) this bill aligns with recommendations that the Workgroup on Rural Health Delivery 
made to the Commission in 2017 and 2) this bill helps address geographic disparities in health 
care access identified in a 2018 study of projected workforce supply. 
 
In the 2017 report “Transforming Maryland’s rural healthcare system: A regional approach to 
rural healthcare delivery”, the Workgroup on Rural Health Delivery recommended to the 

https://mhcc.maryland.gov/mhcc/pages/home/workgroups/documents/rural_health/Rural%20Health%20Full%20report%20with%20Appendices_2017.pdf
https://mhcc.maryland.gov/mhcc/pages/home/workgroups/documents/rural_health/Rural%20Health%20Full%20report%20with%20Appendices_2017.pdf


   
  

Note: The Maryland Health Care Commission is an independent State agency, and the position of the Commission 
may differ from the position of the Maryland Department of Health.   
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Maryland Health Care Commission that the General Assembly should streamline the 
management if the State Loan Repayment Assistance Program (LARP) by centralizing oversight 
of the program in either the Maryland Higher Education Commission or the Maryland 
Department of Health.  S. B. 501 centralizes this program in the Maryland Department of Health.  
The 2017 report also recommends creating or extending tax credits, loans, or grant opportunities 
for providers to practice in rural communities.  S. B. 501 expands the funding available under 
LARP.  
 
In 2018, the Commission conducted a workforce study focused on primary care providers, 
behavioral health care providers, and selected specialty types (including obstetrics/gynecology).  
This study modeled demand and supply for these provider types through 2030.  Maryland’s 
population is projected to grow 9 percent between 2016 and 2030 and the population age 65 and 
older will grow 52 percent. 
 
This study showed that Maryland has a sufficient supply of primary care physicians as of 2017, 
but that the demand for primary care physicians may outpace supply (depending on assumptions 
in the model) in the near future.1 However, the supply of nurse practitioners and physician 
assistants working in primary care is expected to expand in the near term, so that the overall 
primary care provider workforce is expected to be adequate (under all assumptions tested in the 
model in this study) within the next five years.   
 
In addition to modeling state-wide supply of health practitioners in primary care, this study 
looked at the geographic distribution of supply.  There are substantial differences in the projected 
adequacy of primary care physician supply by county. 
 
The study also looked at women’s health providers (obstetrics and gynecologists and women’s 
health nurse practitioners) and found inadequate supply beginning in the next few years, as well 
as geographic disparities in supply. 
 
Looking at behavioral health, the State currently has enough psychiatrists and psychologists to 
meet current demand.  However, behavioral health care is underutilized.  If demand increased to 
meet even 20 percent of currently unmet need, than the supply of these behavioral health 
providers would be insufficient in the next few years. 
 
SB 501, by providing loan repayment for providers who practice primary and behavioral health 
care in underserved areas in the State, can help limit disparities in health care access between 
geographic areas in the State and improve healthcare access. 
 
The Commission recommends a favorable report on SB 501. 
 

 
1 The demand for family practice physicians is much larger than supply for the whole 2016-2030 time period 
covered by the study. 
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Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants – 
Administration and Funding  

Senate Bill 501 
 

Before the Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee 
 

February 13, 2020 
Position: Support 

 
Good afternoon and thank you for the opportunity to share my support for Senate Bill 501.  I am Tiffany 

Sullivan and I serve as Senior Vice President for Clinical Integration and Ambulatory Services for the 

University of Maryland Capital Region Health.  I relocated to Maryland in 2016 and have experience 

recruiting primary and specialty care providers in South Carolina and Maryland.  

Residents living in rural communities face disparities that result worse health care than that of urban and 

suburban residents.  Residents face challenges including few local providers and remote locations that 

contribute to lack of access to care.  Traveling long distances to reach a health care provider could mean 

our residents have to take hours off from work for an initial appointment or follow-up, which may cause 

many to delay or avoid care. 

The passage of SB 501 would significantly help to address concerns related to healthcare provider 

shortages in rural areas but could also pave the way for solutions to extend difficult to recruit specialists 

to rural areas. This bill would increase the funding for the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program 

for Physicians and Physician Assistants (LARP) and transfer oversight of the program from the Maryland 

Higher Education Commission to the Maryland Department of Health. It would require the Governor to 

include at least $400,000 in the State Budget for the program for each of fiscal years 2019 through 2021, 

and increasing the amount to $1,000,000 in fiscal year 2022 and each year after. This Bill would also 

require the Department of Health to submit a report to the General Assembly detailing the number of 

physicians and physician assistants who applied to the program.  

LARP provides financial assistance to physicians, physicians completing residencies, and physician 

assistants practicing in designated geographic areas. The goal of the program is to mitigate the healthcare 

provider shortages in rural and underserved regions of the state by alleviating some of the financial 

burdens new doctors and providers face in repaying their student loan debt. According to a 2016 National 

Health Service Corps participant survey (most recent available data), 88% of participating clinicians 

remained at their practice obligation site for up to one year after their obligation, and 43% intend to 

remain for 5 or more years. Scholarships and loan repayment programs are effective in achieving long-

term retention of physicians in the communities they serve. For these reasons, we urge a favorable report 

on Senate Bill 501. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Tiffany Sullivan, MPH 
Senior Vice President, Clinical Integration and Ambulatory Services 
University of Maryland Capital Region Health 
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Office of the Sheriff:      

Washington County Sheriff’s Office 

500 Western Maryland Parkway   Major Craig Rowe, CJM  

Hagerstown, MD. 21740-5199    Warden 
Phone: 240-313-2100     Office: 240-313-2121 

        Fax: 240-313-2152 

Sheriff Douglas W. Mullendore   Email: crowe@washco-md.net 

 
 

 

 

 

TO:  Judicial Proceedings Committee 

FROM: Major Craig Rowe, CJM 

Warden, Washington County Detention Center 

DATE:  February 13, 2020 

RE:  Senate Bill 356 - Possession of Medical Cannabis - Local Correctional Facilities  

and Home Detention Program - Prohibition  

 

 Position: SUPPORT 

 

The Washington County Detention Center supports Senate Bill 356 which is designed to prohibit the  

possession of medical cannabis on the grounds of a local correctional facility or while an offender is in  

a home detention program. 

 

Currently, there are provisions in the law that address the use or smoking Medical marijuana or cannabis.  

The prohibition includes public places, motor vehicles, private property rented from a landlord that decides  

to have a policy against the use, condominiums where the council of unit owners or a homeowners  

association may prohibit the use as well as in the State Prison Systems. We are supporting Senate Bill 356  

so that the grounds of local correctional facilities and inmates under the supervision of Home Detention are 

included in the law so that possession or use is prohibited. 

 

 The majority of local correctional facilities within the State have their inmate medical services contracted  

with an outside vendor that cannot store or distribute the drug without violating Federal Law. The medical 

vendors cannot have marijuana or cannabis on their formulary as that is a violation of the Law. The practice  

of any type of prescription not on the formulary being accepted from an inmate’s property, an inmate’s  

family or caregiver ended long ago for security and safety reasons. There are numerous accounts of contra- 

band and medications being laced with CDS. The medical services professionals have many alternative 

treatments available and are relied upon to make professional medical decisions within a correctional facility. 

 

In today’s correctional environment it is not safe to allow medication to come into a facility other than  

from a pharmacy so there is no possible way for a correctional facility to provide marijuana or cannabis in  

any form. §13-3304 of the Health General Article provides that “a qualifying patient or caregiver may  

obtain medical cannabis only from a medical cannabis grower licensed by the Commission or a dispensary 

licensed by the Commission.” There is no provision that anyone else may obtain the drugs. 

 

The prohibition of any controlled substance including medical cannabis on the grounds of a correctional  

facility or for a participant in a home detention program is common sense legislation that Washington  

County supports. I respectfully ask that the Judicial Proceedings Committee Support Senate Bill 356 with  

a favorable report also.    
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2020 SESSION 
POSITION PAPER 

 
BILL NO: SB 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for 

Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding  
COMMITTEE: Senate Education, Health and Environmental Affairs 
POSITION:  Support With Amendments 

 
 

TITLE:   Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and 
Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding 

 
BILL ANALYSIS:    
 
SB 501 moves the administration of the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for 
Physicians and Physician Assistants (“MLARP”) to the Maryland Department of Health (“the 
Department”), and creates annual reporting requirements for the program. SB 501 also increases 
the total fees contributed to the program by the Maryland Board of Physicians (“the Board”) to 
$1 million annually beginning in Fiscal Year 2022. Finally, SB 501 establishes a stakeholder 
workgroup to further incentivize medical students to practice in medically underserved areas in 
Maryland. 
 
POSITION AND RATIONALE:   
 
The Board supports the expansion of MLARP and consolidating the administration of the 
program under one agency. The Board further supports the addition of new annual reporting 
requirements, which should allow the General Assembly to track the program’s efficacy. 
 
However, the Board has noted numerous issues with the program’s administration since its 
inception in 1993 and would like to see a full audit of the program prior to any long-term 
increases in Board-contributed funds. Additionally, the Board has served as the sole source of 
funding for the program for almost three decades.  The Board urges that the stakeholder 
workgroup explore new broader funding models to expand the scope of the program without 
requiring additional taxes on Board physicians and allied health professionals. Finally, the 
Budget Reconciliation and Financing Act of 2020 (SB 192 / HB 152) increases the Board’s 
contributions to $1 million for Fiscal Year 2021.  The Board recommends the completion of an 
audit and the workgroup prior to any permanent increase in Board contributions. 

 
 



 

 

State and Federal Funding Sources 
 
MLARP is funded by a combination of state funds and a federal matching grant from the 
National Health Service Corps. This federal grant, known as the State Loan Repayment Program 
(“SLRP”), will match up to $1 million in funds for loan repayment for physicians and other 
health professionals working in federally-designated health professional shortage areas 
(“HPSAs”).  
 
The current statute requires that the Board contribute funds to MLARP whenever the Governor 
does not allocate funds in the state budget. The Board is special-funded, and its budget comes 
entirely from licensing fees paid by Maryland physicians and allied health professionals. Only 
physicians and physician assistants are eligible for MLARP, but licensure fees from all of the 
practitioners licensed by the Board support the program (athletic trainers, radiographers, 
respiratory care practitioners, perfusionists, naturopathic doctors and 
polysomnographers)1.  Since the program’s inception in 1993, physicians and allied health 
professionals have contributed more than $20 million to support loan repayment2.   
 
It should be noted that the statute under the Education article states that the fund consists of 
“[r]evenue generated through an increase, as approved by the Health Services Cost Review 
Commission, to the rate structure of all hospitals in accordance with § 19–211 of the Health – 
General Article.” It is the Board’s understanding that hospitals contribute and fund the nursing 
support program in this way. However, despite the language already in statute, no similar 
assessment on hospitals is currently used to fund MLARP. 
 
At this time, the Board’s annual contribution to MLARP is set at $400,000 per Health 
Occupations (H.O.) §14-207. In addition, the Budget Reconciliation and Financing Act of 2020 
establishes an additional transfer of $400,000 to the program for Fiscal Year 2021, as well as a 
$199,517 transfer to the Office of the Secretary in the Health Department to cover the cost of 
previous overpayments. Collectively, this will increase the Board’s contribution to loan 
repayment in FY 2021 to roughly $1 million. 
 
The proponents of SB 501 have argued that providing less than $1 million in available state 
funds is “leaving money on the table,” as the National Health Service Corps may match up to 
that amount via the SLRP grant. However, MLARP is one of 43 states and U.S. territories 
currently utilizing this grant, and SLRP awards are based on total fund availability. To determine 
how these funds are distributed, the National Health Service Corps ranks each state’s application. 
A review of the funds contributed by the Board compared to funds matched by SLRP has shown 
that the program has consistently failed to meet the full federal match even for the $400,000 that 
the Board is currently contributing, and all previous larger amounts dating back to 2013. 
 
While the Board questions whether there is an immediate need for increased funding to MLARP 
given the 8-year reporting, the Budget Reconciliation and Financing Act should satisfy that 
request. However, before any increase is permanent, the program should be audited and any 
legislative workgroup should include exploring alternative funding models to ensure that the 
program is able to meet the full federal match. 
 

                                                      
1 All licensees also pay a fee to the Maryland Healthcare Cost Commission (MHCC) for each renewal.  In FY 18 
and FY 19, Board licensees paid more than $1 million to MHCC. 
2 $10.6 million for MLARP from 1997 to 2018 and $9.5 million to HPSIG for the same period. 



 

 

Alternative Models 
 
There are currently more than 80 state support-for-service programs for health professionals 
across the United States. The SLRP grant alone provides federal monies to 43 state and U.S. 
territories. Many of these programs have unique funding and implementation models that 
MLARP could potentially utilize. 
 
The SLRP grant will match any non-federal dollars for state-run loan repayment programs that 
benefit healthcare practitioners in HPSAs. These funds do not have to be limited to taxes and 
fees on healthcare practitioners. Their program will match dollars contributed from state 
appropriations, other state or local grants, hospital or school contributions, employer matching, 
private foundations and more. The largest and most successful programs in the country often 
have multiple sources of state funding. In fact, none of the six states that received the full $1 
million SLRP match in 2019 utilize fees on practitioners at all. 
 
Many state loan repayment programs differ in other ways beyond their funding models. For 
example, many states have strict eligibility requirements for participating sites, which allows 
those states to ensure all applicants will be working in areas with a high HPSA score. This in 
turn improves the state’s application score when applying for the grant, and can help the state 
receive the full match from SLRP.  
 
Another common feature of loan repayment programs includes detailed reporting requirements. 
While SB 501 requires the Department to submit an annual report to the General Assembly 
detailing participants, awards and other information, most states shift the burden of collecting 
that data to the participants by requiring quarterly or annual reports from grantees or 
participating sites. Some states even include elements such as exit surveys, site visits and more. 
 
Finally, many state models include elements designed to increase the program’s reach.  For 
example, some states develop employer recruitment prerogatives and networks to help employers 
in rural or underserved communities connect with practitioners. Other states have programs 
geared toward reaching out to practitioners while they are still in medical school, allowing them 
to retain talented practitioners who are already working within the state. 
 
In summary, there are a myriad of ways that MLARP can be made more robust and reach more 
people. Any legislative workgroup should focus on these elements, with any funding increases 
contingent upon their implementation. 
 

Conclusion 
 
Loan repayment is a valuable resource for physicians and physician assistants and can help bring 
health professionals to medically underserved communities. However, any expansion of the 
program should be accompanied by an audit and review of other models. Therefore, the Board 
urges a favorable report on SB 501 with the Board amendments. 
 

Amendments Offered by the Maryland Board of Physicians 
 
Amendment 1:  Audit 
The Board would support the addition of language requiring that the Office of Legislative Audits 
conduct a full audit of the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program to evaluate the 
effectiveness and efficiency of the program and its management. 



 

 

 
Rationale: Due in part to its joint administration between two agencies, MLARP has never 
received a full legislative audit. In previous instances when the Board has requested information, 
the figures provided by the Department, the Maryland Higher Education Commission and the 
Health Resources and Service Administration have been inconsistent with each other. A 
legislative audit is necessary to resolve these issues before the program is expanded. 
 
Amendment 2:  Remove Language Increasing Board Contributions 
The Board recommends removing the language found on page 7, lines 29 through 38 and page 8, 
lines 1 through 7. This language currently increases the annual Board contributions to $1 million 
beginning in Fiscal Year 2022. 
 
Rationale: The Board believes that any permanent funding increases should not occur prior to 
the completion of an audit and investigation of ways to expand the program and incorporate 
other funding models. The Budget Reconciliation and Financing Act of 2020 increases the 
Board’s contributions to MLARP for FY2021, raising the total fees assessed on the Board to 
$999,517. This temporary budgetary increase should serve to keep the program well-funded 
while the program is audited and alternate funding models are explored. However, permanently 
increasing contributions to this level would be unsustainable over the long-term and would 
eventually require an increase in health practitioner licensing fees. 
 
Amendment 3:  Expand the Legislative Workgroup and Identify its Participants 
The Board recommends adding additional language to Section 3, which creates a legislative 
workgroup to examine how Maryland can implement a program within or in addition to MLARP 
to further incentivize medical students to practice in HPSAs and medically underserved areas. In 
addition to the current requirements, the Board believes that the workgroup should also: 
 

 examine and recommend alternative funding models utilized by other states and 
jurisdictions for state loan repayment, loan forgiveness, scholarships, tuition-reduction, 
state or local grants, hospital or school contributions, employer matching, private 
foundations, and 

 examine and recommend increased application and reporting requirements for 
participating sites and grantees, and 

 investigate other federal grants to further expand loan repayment and loan forgiveness for 
health professionals in Maryland, and 

 include the Department, Board of Physicians, MedChi, Maryland Hospital Association 
and representatives from Johns Hopkins and University of Maryland medical schools as 
participants. 

 
Rationale: A review of other states currently participating in the National Health Services Corps 
SLRP grant shows that the most successful loan repayment programs in the country incorporate 
multiple funding sources and have built-in reporting requirements that increase transparency 
and efficiency for the program. A previous legislative task force recommended exploring these 
models in 20093 and a subsequent report from 20164 recommended creating a rural scholarship 

                                                      
3 “Task Force to Review Physician Shortages in Rural Areas Established Under Senate Bill 459 - Final Report and 
Recommendations,” December 2008. 
4 “Transforming Maryland’s rural healthcare system: A regional approach to rural healthcare delivery as required by 
Senate Bill 707 - Report of the Workgroup on Rural Health Delivery to the Maryland Health Care Commission,” 
2016. 



 

 

program for medical students and other healthcare professionals and again recommended that 
MLARP be streamlined and expanded, but these recommendations were not implemented.  
 
For more information, please contact Wynee Hawk, Manager, Policy and Legislation, Maryland 
Board of Physicians, 410-764-3786. 
 
The opinion of the Board expressed in this document does not necessarily reflect that of the 
Maryland Department of Health or the Administration. 
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"The Voice of Communities In Need" 

 
 

4319 Forbes Boulevard 

Lanham, Maryland 20706 
(301) 577-0097 

Fax (301) 577-4789 

www.machc.com 

 

TO:  The Honorable Paul G. Pinsky, Chair 

  The Honorable Guy Guzzone, Chair 

  Members, Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee 

  Members, Senate Budget and Taxation Committee 

  The Honorable Melony Griffith 

  The Honorable Steve Hershey 

 

FROM: Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

  Danna L. Kauffman 

  Richard A. Tabuteau 

 

DATE:  February 13, 2020 

 

RE: SUPPORT WITH AMENDMENT REGARDING FUNDING – Senate Bill 501 – 

Maryland Loan Assistance Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants – 

Administration and Funding 

 

 

The Mid-Atlantic Association of Community Health Centers (MACHC) is the federally designated 

Primary Care Association for Delaware and Maryland Health Centers.  Its members consist of community, 

migrant and homeless health centers, local non-profit and community-owned healthcare programs, 

including all of Maryland’s federally qualified health centers (FQHCs).  MACHC’s members provide 

health care services to the medically underserved and uninsured.  MACHC is built on helping our members 

in the delivery of accessible, affordable, cost effective, and quality primary health care to those in need.  

MACHC supports Senate Bill 501 which enhances the funding for the Loan Assistance Repayment 

Program (LARP) and moves administration of the program from the Higher Education Commission 

(MHEC) to the Department of Health (MDH).  MACHC acknowledges that there must be a resolution of 

the funding sources for increasing the LARP program but is not weighing in on how best that should be 

accomplished.  

 

MACHC has historically been a strong supporter of the LARP, which provides loan repayment 

assistance to physicians and PAs who agree to work in underserved areas of the State for a period of 2 

years or more.  FQHCs are by definition located in federally designated health professional shortage areas 

(HPSAs) and are acutely aware of the challenges medically underserved areas have in recruiting health 

care providers.  Typically, Maryland’s FQHCs, because of their location in HPSAs, are able to access the 

National Health Service Corps Loan Repayment Program to assist in recruiting health care providers.  The 

National Health Service Corps program also requires a recipient to serve of a period of at least 2 years in 

a HPSA designated area.  However, if HPSAs are realigned federally or an FQHC or other community-

based health care program expands their services into State designated shortage areas, the State’s LARP 

could be a critical resource in recruiting health care professionals.   

 

 
 
MID-ATLANTIC ASSOCIATION OF COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTERS 

 

http://www.machc.com/


 

 

 

"The Voice of Communities In Need" 

 MACHC strongly supports enhanced funding for LARP.  They also strongly support the transfer 

of the LARP program from MHEC to MDH as MDH is historically the agency that selects the recipients 

and is better suited to ensure the program is both accountable and maximizes the objectives of addressing 

health professional shortages.  MACHC understands that there is dialogue amongst relevant stakeholders 

on the funding source for enhancing the LARP program.  MACHC hopes the General Assembly is able 

to identify an equitable funding framework that provides the necessary revenues to expand the program.   

 
 
For more information call: 

Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

Danna L. Kauffman 

Richard A. Tabuteau 

410-244-7000 
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February 13, 2020 
 
The Honorable Paul G. Pinsky, Chair 
Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee 
2 West, Miller Senate Office Building 
Annapolis, MD 21401 
 
Dear Chairman Pinsky and Committee Members: 
 
The Health Services Cost Review Commission (“HSCRC”) submits this letter of support with 
amendment for Senate Bill 501 (SB 501) titled, “Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program 
for Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding”. SB 501 transfers 
oversight of the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician 
Assistants from the Office of Student Financial Assistance within the Maryland Higher 
Education Commission to the Maryland Department of Health. 
 
The HSCRC acknowledges the importance of having high quality physicians and physician 
assistants practice medicine in the State, particularly in rural and medically underserved areas. 
The Total Cost of Care (TCOC) Agreement requires the State to save $300 million per year in 
total cost of care spending by 2024. The State will only be able to reach this target if 
Marylanders have access to high quality providers. The HSCRC also understands that loan 
repayment assistance is a strong incentive for physicians and physician assistants to practice in 
communities that otherwise lack resources. The HSCRC believes the following factors should be 
considered when deciding the source of funding for the Maryland Loan Assistance Repayment 
Program. 
 
Under the State’s former Medicare waiver agreement with the federal government, the Centers 
for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) rejected a plan to increase hospital all-payer rates to 
fund the Loan Assistance Repayment Program. Because of this, the HSCRC was unable to 
implement the funding mechanism referred to in the current statute.  The HSCRC believes that 
CMS’ position on this issue would not change under the current TCOC Agreement, which 
explicitly gives the federal government final authority to make decisions on rate setting 
approaches. The TCOC Agreement requires the HSCRC to provide written notice to CMS 
regarding any new payment methodology, which CMS can then accept or reject (Section 8. A. 

 

 

http://www.hscrc.maryland.gov/


 
 

iii., p 17-18). This includes new payments that are included in legislation passed through the 
Maryland General Assembly.  
 
In addition, HSCRC has received several requests this Legislative Session to build additional 
funding into hospital rate structures. These requests add up over time and, if implemented, would 
result in an increase in the total cost of care in the State. Increasing total cost of care could 
threaten the State’s ability to achieve its savings goals under the TCOC Agreement. Doing so 
would jeopardize all the benefits that the State’s Medicare waiver brings to Marylanders. These 
benefits include equitable funding of Uncompensated Care, which improves access to care in the 
same areas that are disproportionately affected by physician shortages, as well as a payment 
mechanism for the state-designated health information exchange (CRISP), which physicians 
often cite as a valuable component of the State’s healthcare system. 
 
The HSCRC remains committed to ensuring Marylanders have access to high quality healthcare, 
which requires attracting high quality physicians. For the aforementioned reasons, however, the 
HSCRC encourages the Committee to consider alternative sources of funding for the Loan 
Assistance Repayment Program. The HSCRC therefore proposes the below amendment, which 
removes language that requires the rate setting system to fund the Program.  
 
If you have questions, please feel free to contact me at tequila.terry1@maryland.gov. 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
Tequila Terry 
Deputy Director 
 
 
 
AMENDMENT:  
 
On page 4, strike beginning with “Revenue” in line 8 down through “and” in line 10. 

mailto:tequila.terry1@maryland.gov
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MedChi 
 
 
The Maryland State Medical Society 
 

1211 Cathedral Street 

Baltimore, MD 21201-5516 
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TO: The Honorable Paul G. Pinsky, Chair 

 The Honorable Guy Guzzone, Chair 

 Members, Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee 

 Members, Senate Budget and Taxation Committee 

 The Honorable Melony Griffith 

 The Honorable Steve Hershey 

  

FROM: J. Steven Wise 

 Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

 Danna L. Kauffman 

 Richard A. Tabuteau 

 

DATE: February 13, 2020 

 

RE: SUPPORT WITH AMENDMENT – Senate Bill 501 – Maryland Loan Assistance 

Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician Assistants – Administration and Funding 

  
 

The Maryland State Medical Society (MedChi), the largest physician organization in Maryland, 

supports with amendment Senate Bill 501. 

 

 MedChi strongly supports the Loan Assistance Repayment Program for Physicians and Physician 

Assistants (“LARP”), which provides loan repayment assistance to physicians and PAs who agree to work 

in underserved areas of the State for a period of 2 years or more.  MedChi’s members have put their money 

where their mouth is with LARP:  Each year, $400,000 of license fees are transferred from the Board of 

Physicians Fund to LARP, and there are federal matching dollars available.  Over $11 million dollars in 

license fees have gone to LARP since 1997.   

 

MedChi agrees that more funds are needed and wants to work to identify funding sources.  We 

also agree that the Department of Health should administer the program rather than the Higher Education 

Commission, where oversight and administration have been lacking.  However, MedChi does not 

support increasing the annual amount of license fees going to the program from the current 

$400,000 to $1,000,000 as the bill directs at page 7, line 29.  If this were to occur, 10% of the Board’s 

entire budget would be going to fund LARP.  Physician license fees are already the 12th highest in the 

country on an annualized basis. 

 

Furthermore, license fees should not be the sole source of funding for LARP.  Since 2015, there 

have been 57 awardees of LARP funds, and 44 of them have been employed by hospitals, yet the hospitals 



supply absolutely no funding to the LARP program.  As the chief beneficiary of LARP as employers, the 

hospitals should be contributing.  Likewise, the public interest in an adequate supply of physicians and 

PAs supports the use of General Fund dollars, which were supposed to be the primary source of LARP 

funding since its inception, but this has never occurred. 

 

MedChi believes that a one-year fix should be adopted by the General Assembly using a limited 

amount of the Board of Physicians’ Fund Balance, but not the amounts proposed in the Budget 

Reconciliation and Financing Act (See Senate Bill 192 at p. 35).  During the 2020 interim, the stakeholders 

should be brought together in a workgroup to look for long-term, equitable funding sources and to 

recommend other improvements in the LARP program. 

 

Amendments to address our concerns are set forth on the attachment.  MedChi supports the bill, 

but only with their adoption. 

 
For more information call: 

J. Steven Wise 

Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

Danna L. Kauffman 

Richard A. Tabuteau 

410-244-7000 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

MedChi’s Proposed Amendments to SB 501 

 

AMENDMENT NO. 1 

 

On Page 7, delete line 29 through line 7 on Page 8. 

 

AMENDMENT NO. 2 

 

On Page 10, at line 5, strike starting with “how” through “the” in the same line. 

 

AMENDMENT NO. 3 

 

On Page 10, at line 13, strike “and”. 

 

AMENDMENT NO. 4 

 

On Page 10, at line 16, after “school” insert “; AND (4) EXAMINE AND RECOMMEND FUNDING 

SOURCES OTHER THAN LICENSE FEES FOR THE LOAN ASSISTANCE REPAYMENT 

PROGRAM FOR PHYSICIANS AND PHYSICIAN ASSISTANTS.” 


